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Establishment of ecological networks in Serbia – field research of batracho- and 
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The establishment of ecological networks (including Natura 2000) is one of the 
priorities in the conservation of important species and habitats in the Republic of 
Serbia. During the last three years (2020-2022), we conducted field research on 
amphibian and reptile species listed in the Annexes II & IV of the Habitat Directive. The 
main goals were to obtain data about precise geographic distribution, estimate 
population statuses and conservation threats, as well as to propose conservation 
measures for the studied populations and their habitats. Field studies lasted more than 

listed in Annex II: Triturus cristatus, T. dobrogicus, T. ivanbureschi, T. macedonicus, 
Testudo graeca, T. hermanni, Emys orbicularis, Elaphe quatuorlineata and Vipera ursinii. 
Results of these studies provided a more precise geographic distribution of crested 
newts and their hybrid zones in Serbia. For two species, we proposed the protection of 
two locations at the national level: one in eastern Serbia (for T. ivanbureschi) and one 
in southern Serbia (for T. macedonicus). The most threatened regions, where massive 
habitat losses and changes were detected, are the valleys of Velika and Zapadna Morava 
rivers, as well as wetlands along the Danube and Sava rivers. Populations of crested 
newts in Serbia are endangered by several threatening factors: habitat 
destructions/alterations, agriculture, water pollution and climatic changes. For 
reptiles, the most important locations for conservation of species listed in Annex II 
were detected in southeastern, southern and southwestern Serbia. For three reptile 
species with limited distribution and small populations, we proposed two locations in 
southern and southwestern Serbia for protection at the national level. The main threats 
for those species are habitat destruction/alternation and climatic changes. Results of 
these studies pointed out inconsistencies in conservation priorities between the 
national and European levels.  


